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21 August 2017
Dear Secretary of State

REFERRAL TO SECRETARY OF STATE FOR HEALTH

Referral of the temporary closure of consultant-led maternity services 

at the Horton General Hospital

Oxfordshire Joint Health Overview and Scrutiny Committee

Thank you for forwarding copies of the referral letter and supporting documentation from Cllr Yvonne Constance OBE, Chairman Oxfordshire Joint Health Overview and Scrutiny Committee (JHOSC). NHS England and Oxford University Hospitals NHS Foundation Trust provided initial assessment information. A list of all the documents received is at Appendix One. 

The IRP has undertaken an initial assessment, in accordance with our agreed protocol for handling contested proposals for the reconfiguration of NHS services. In considering any proposal for a substantial development or variation to health services, the Local Authority (Public Health and Wellbeing Boards and Health Scrutiny) Regulations 2013 require NHS bodies and local authorities to fulfil certain requirements before a report to the Secretary of State for Health may be made. The IRP provides the advice below on the basis that the Department of Health is satisfied the referral meets the requirements of the regulations. 
The Panel considers each referral on its merits and concludes that this referral is not suitable for full review. 
Background

Horton General Hospital (‘the Horton’) in Banbury, Oxfordshire is part of the Oxford University Hospitals NHS Foundation Trust (OUHT) along with the John Radcliffe Hospital, the Churchill Hospital and the Nuffield Orthopaedic Centre in Oxford. The Horton provides a range of district general hospital services for approximately 170,000 people in north Oxfordshire, south Northamptonshire and south Warwickshire. 
Maternity services for Oxfordshire are provided by OUHT on five sites. The John Radcliffe Hospital provides obstetric care and also has an alongside midwifery-led unit (MLU). Obstetric care was provided at the Horton until its temporary cessation on 3 October 2016. The hospital currently provides a midwifery-led service only. There are three other stand-alone MLUs in Oxfordshire, at Wallingford and Wantage to the south of the county and at Chipping Norton in the north. Beyond Oxfordshire, maternity services are available in neighbouring counties including in Cheltenham, Warwick, Northampton and Milton Keynes. Prior to its temporary closure, the obstetric unit at the Horton was one of the smaller units in the country. In 2015/16, there were slightly over 1,400 deliveries at the hospital, of which approximately 400 required obstetric-led care. 
Maternity and related services at the Horton have been the subject of a referral to the Secretary of State for Health previously. In 2006, the then Oxford Radcliffe Hospitals NHS Trust proposed moving inpatient paediatric and gynaecology services, consultant-led maternity services and the special care baby unit from the Horton to the John Radcliffe Hospital. Oxfordshire JHOSC referred the proposals and the Secretary of State commissioned a review from the Independent Reconfiguration Panel. The IRP’s report, submitted on 18 February 2008 recommended that the Trust’s proposals be rejected because they failed to provide an accessible or improved service for local people. The Panel recommended that further work be carried out to identify the arrangements and investment necessary to retain and develop the services involved at the Horton. The Secretary of State accepted the Panel’s recommendations in full.
Consequently, consultant-led maternity services were maintained at the Horton supported by a training programme for junior doctors working in obstetrics. However, in 2012, post-graduate obstetric training accreditation at the Horton was withdrawn predominantly because of the low numbers of births at the hospital which resulted in only limited exposure to complex cases for those on the programme. A Clinical Research Fellow programme, based on eight posts, was then developed by the Trust in conjunction with the University of Oxford to support consultant-led services but the programme closed in December 2015 due to difficulties in recruiting staff to fill the posts. In April 2016, a new nine person, middle grade obstetric rota was developed allowing participating doctors the opportunity to get experience at the John Radcliffe Hospital as well as at the Horton. Despite advertisements for obstetricians being placed both nationally and internationally at monthly intervals from April 2016 onwards, and offering an enhanced remuneration package, difficulties in recruiting staff continued. Alternative solutions, including rotating staff between the John Radcliffe Hospital and the Horton and the employment of locum staff, were attempted but maintaining the rota of nine doctors required to staff the Horton unit safely on a consistent basis remained problematic. 
In July 2016, in light of continuing recruitment difficulties and the resignation of existing staff, OUHT prepared contingency plans for the continued provision of maternity services at the Horton. Staff working in the maternity unit were briefed on 18 July 2016. On the same day, the JHOSC Chairman held an informal meeting with the Trust Director of Clinical Services to be advised of the immediate pressures affecting obstetrics services at the hospital and the contingency plans to be put in place. The Chairman was advised that of the eight resident doctors at the Horton specialising in obstetrics only three would still be in place by October 2016 following a number of resignations. Adverts for agency staff were being placed to recruit to vacant posts and midwives at the Horton would be trained in a midwifery-led approach to providing care should the consultant-led service have to cease. It was agreed that an update on the situation should be provided to the next JHOSC meeting in September 2016.

Workshops attended by representatives of the district and county council, local MPs and GPs, the Oxfordshire Clinical Commissioning Group (CCG) and local public and patient groups were held on 20 July and 24 August 2016 to discuss the issue. During August 2016, further meetings took place with local MPs and GPs and representatives of the public including members of the Keep the Horton General Campaign. The Trust attended a public meeting in Banbury on 25 August 2016 and also responded to direct communications from the public. 

An Extraordinary Meeting of the OUHT Board was held on 31 August 2016 to consider the single issue of maternity and related services at the Horton and to discuss the contingency plans. The plans included:

· The temporary establishment of a midwife-led birth unit (MLU) at the Horton
· The temporary cessation of obstetric care at the Horton and its transfer to the John Radcliffe Hospital
· The temporary cessation of the special care baby unit at the Horton and its transfer to the John Radcliffe Hospital
• The temporary cessation of the inpatient emergency gynaecology service and the establishment of a seven day ambulatory emergency gynaecology unit at the Horton
· The temporary withdrawal of the dedicated obstetric anaesthetic rota from the Horton General Hospital
The Trust Board was advised that the CCG, the Care Quality Commission and NHS Improvement had been advised of the risks posed by impending shortages of medical staff. The Board heard from clinicians that impending staffing shortages in the obstetric services at the Horton represented a risk to patient safety. It was reported that the Trust already had experience of running MLUs with protocols in place for safe operation of the service and that the temporary establishment of a MLU at the Horton would offer choice for local pregnant women whose deliveries had been assessed as low risk. Evidence of the efforts to recruit both permanent and locum staff was presented and further urgent work would be undertaken to review the enhanced remuneration package already available to aid recruitment. As part of the contingency plan, an ambulance would be available 24 hours a day at the Horton to ensure quick and safe transport of any woman requiring transfer to the John Radcliffe obstetric unit. Arrangements would be put in place for the John Radcliffe Hospital to accommodate up to an additional 1,000 births.
The Trust Board voted unanimously:

· “that the continuation of the services of the Obstetric Unit at the Horton General Hospital was unsafe beyond 3 October 2016”
· in favour of “the temporary establishment of an MLU at Horton General Hospital from 2 October 2016”
· to approve “the Report on the Contingency Plan for Maternity and Neonatal Services”
At a meeting of the Oxfordshire JHOSC on 15 September 2016, OUHT representatives presented the contingency plan and informed the Committee of the intention to temporarily close consultant-led maternity services at the Horton with effect from 3 October 2016. The Committee requested that OUHT representatives attend a special meeting of the JHOSC on 30 September 2016 to discuss specific issues including travel times, recruitment options and reasons for the observed decrease in birth numbers at the hospital. 

The JHOSC Chairman met informally with the Trust Director of Clinical Services on 27 September 2016 to discuss the items for presentation at the forthcoming meeting.
The JHOSC meeting on 30 September 2016 further scrutinised OUHT’s contingency plan. This included evidence of the Trust’s efforts to maintain consultant-led maternity services at the Horton and discussion of the impact of the temporary closure and associated risks. The Committee accepted that the Trust had provided satisfactory reasons for invoking the temporary closure of consultant-led maternity services at the Horton without prior consultation. On the basis of the evidence provided, assurances given by the Trust that the closure would be temporary and the plan to increase staffing levels by March 2017, it was agreed that the matter should not be referred to the Secretary of State at that stage. The Committee requested that regular updates be provided to monitor service provision and recruitment progress.
Updates on maternity services at the Horton were provided by OUHT on 10 November, 5 December and 23 December 2016. The update of 23 December 2016 stated that, with three obstetricians in post at that time and the maximum number of doctors likely to be in post by March at five, there would not be enough experienced and skilled medical staff in post to reopen the Horton obstetric unit in March 2017 as planned.  
At a meeting of the JHOSC on 2 February 2017, members considered the continued temporary closure of the Horton obstetrics unit and the proposals contained within Phase 1 of the Oxfordshire Transformation Plan (see below). A motion was unanimously agreed to refer the temporary closure of the consultant-led obstetrics unit at the Horton to the Secretary of State for Health. OUHT was notified by email of the JHOSC’s decision on 3 February 2017. A letter of referral was sent to the Secretary of State on 14 February 2017 stating that the JHOSC believed the material grounds for not referring the matter had changed, that is, that the Trust’s recruitment plan had failed and the closure would be longer than envisaged. Clarification of the procedural steps taken by the Committee to comply with the requirements of the 2013 Regulations was sought by the Department of Health by letter of 10 April 2017. The JHOSC Chairman responded providing additional information in a letter of 26 April 2017.
In parallel with the actions and events described above, the first phase of a public consultation on the Oxfordshire Health and Care Transformation Plan, led by Oxfordshire CCG, was launched on 16 January 2017. A two-phase approach to consultation had previously been agreed with the JHOSC in autumn 2016. The consultation included a preferred option to create a single specialist obstetric unit for Oxfordshire and neighbouring areas at the John Radcliffe Hospital which would also be the base for the special care baby unit and emergency gynaecology services. A permanent midwife-led unit would be provided at the Horton.  The JHOSC scrutinised the consultation proposals at a special meeting of the Committee on 7 March 2017. The Chairman of the Council responded to the consultation on 3 April 2017 expressing its opposition to the proposals and rejecting the consultation. A decision-making business case, including a recommendation to remove obstetric care from the Horton and provide a permanent midwife-led unit, was presented to the governing body of the Oxfordshire CCG on 10 August 2017. All recommendations were approved including the one relating to maternity care at the Horton. Were such a decision to be made, the JHOSC had already declared at its meeting on 7 August 2017, to refer the matter to the Secretary of State and this is now awaited. 

Basis for referral

The JHOSC Chairman’s letter of 14 February 2017 states:
“… at its meeting on 2 February, the Committee resolved to refer the matter to the Secretary of State under Regulation 23(9)(b) of the 2013 Regulations and to ask that you refer the issue of provision of maternity services at the Horton General Hospital to the Independent Reconfiguration Panel.”
The JHOSC Chairman’s letter to the Department of Health dated 26 April 2017 cites the grounds for referral as:

“(1) the Committee believed that the material grounds for not referring the matter had changed, ie the Trust’s recruitment plan had failed and the closure would now be longer than envisaged; and

(2) it considered that nothing could be gained by further discussion at a local level with the Trust.”
IRP view

With regard to the referral by the Oxfordshire JHOSC, the Panel notes that: 

· Referral is made under Regulation 23(9)(b) of the 2013 Regulations relating to not being satisfied with the reasons given for not consulting with the JHOSC
· The JHOSC had previously accepted the reasons put forward by OUHT but asserts that the material grounds for not referring have changed – due to the failure of the recruitment plan and extended closure of the obstetric unit
· The obstetric unit at the Horton was closed on 3 October 2016 on grounds of safety due to the inability to recruit and retain sufficient doctors with the necessary skills and experience

· Failure to recruit additional staff meant that the obstetric unit could not be reopened in March 2017

· Safety of services must always be the primary consideration for any healthcare provider
· Events have now been overtaken by the decision of the CCG governing body to permanently locate obstetrics at the John Radcliffe Hospital and replace consultant-led maternity care at the Horton with a midwife-led service
· The JHOSC has declared its intention to refer this decision to the Secretary of State
Advice
The IRP offers its advice on a case-by-case basis taking account of the specific circumstances and issues of each referral. The Panel does not consider that a full review in relation to this referral would add any value. 
The Oxfordshire JHOSC has chosen to refer this matter under the somewhat obtuse Regulation 23(9)(b) of the 2013 Regulations. Regulation 23(1) requires NHS bodies to consult relevant scrutinising authorities on any proposal for a substantial development of the health service or a substantial variation in the provision of the service. Regulation 23(2) provides for circumstances in which an NHS body makes a decision without prior consultation with the scrutinising authority because of a risk to safety or welfare of patients or staff. Regulation 23(9)(b) states that “in a case where paragraph (2) applies, the authority [may make a report to the Secretary of State where it] is not satisfied that the reasons given by R (a responsible person, that is, the NHS body) are adequate”. This regulation was relevant in autumn 2016 when the decision was taken by OUHT, without prior consultation with the JHOSC, to introduce a temporary cessation of consultant-led maternity services at the Horton on grounds of patient safety. The Committee scrutinised that decision in September 2016 and accepted that the reasons for doing so were valid. Whether the same regulation continued to be relevant in February 2017, when this referral was made, is for legal minds to ponder rather than the IRP. However, the Panel recognises that, faced with the prospect of the Horton obstetric unit remaining closed for more than six months, local concern about if and when the unit would reopen inevitably grew. That concern developed not least because a consultation was launched during the same period by the CCG that contained a preferred option to close the unit permanently. 
In the circumstances, it is not surprising that scepticism exists in some quarters about the extent of the Trust’s efforts to attract the skilled and experienced staff required to reopen the unit. As recorded in the background section to this advice, several creative staffing models have been used since the IRP’s report in 2008. Whether more could have been done is, for now, a matter of speculation.  
The obstetric unit at the Horton has, at the time of writing, been closed for some 10 months. The July report to the OUHT Board indicated that seven posts had been filled. This represents progress but still falls short of the nine required to fill the rota and safely staff the unit. Safety must always be the primary consideration in the provision of healthcare. The Panel accepts, as did the JHOSC in September 2016, that the Trust was correct to close the unit in the absence of enough doctors to staff the unit safely and that the unit could not be reopened until sufficient staff had been recruited. Nevertheless, the Panel concurs with the JHOSC’s inference that a closure for this length of time exceeds what can reasonably be considered to constitute a temporary measure.
Subsequent events have now overtaken the substance of this referral. The governing body of the CCG decided on 10 August 2017 to remove obstetric care from the Horton and replace it with a permanent midwife-led unit. The Panel understands from press reports that the Oxfordshire JHOSC has declared its intention to refer that decision to the Secretary of State. When that referral materialises, the IRP stands ready to offer advice if requested.

[image: image1]Yours sincerely
Lord Ribeiro CBE

Chairman, IRP
APPENDIX ONE

LIST OF DOCUMENTS RECEIVED

Oxfordshire Joint Health Overview and Scrutiny Committee
1 Letter to Secretary of State for Health from Cllr Yvonne Constance OBE, JHOSC Chairman, 14 February 2017
Attachments:
2
Oxford University Hospitals NHS Foundation Trust (OUHT) report to JHOSC Contingency plan for maternity and neonatal services, September 2016
3
Oxford University Hospitals NHS Trust updates on maternity at the Horton General Hospital, 10 November 2016, 5 December 2016 and 23 December 2016
4
Oxfordshire JHOSC minutes of meetings, 15 and 30 September 2016
5
Oxfordshire Health and Care Transformation Phase 1 consultation document
6
Letter to Department of Health Cllr Yvonne Constance OBE, JHOSC Chairman, 26 April 2017


Attachments:

7
Note of meeting between JHOSC chair and NHS official, 18 July 2016
8
Note of meeting between JHOSC chair and NHS official, 27 September 2016
9
Oxfordshire JHOSC minutes of meeting, 2 February 2017

10
Email to NHS representatives notifying of intention to refer matter, 3 February 2017
NHS 
1
IRP template for providing initial assessment information

Attachments:

2
Contingency plan for maternity and neonatal services
3
OUHT equality analysis for maternity services
4
Geography of Oxfordshire and Oxfordshire CCG
5
OUHT minutes of Extraordinary Trust Board meeting, 31 August 2016
Other evidence considered

1
OUHT briefing on obstetrics at the Horton General Hospital in Banbury, Oxfordshire, 7 February 2017
2
OUHT Trust Board update paper, 12 July 2017

3
Decision-making business case, CCG governing body meeting, 10 August 2017
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